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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES

August 12, 2015
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Karen Nuland (Vice Chair), Leslie Goller, Toni Alfred, Scott Wiley, Terrance Freeman, Natalie Alden
Excused: BeLinda Peeples, Ingrid Fluellen
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Mike Hogan – Supervisor of Elections; City Council Member Samuel Newby
Vice Chair Nuland called the meeting to order at 3:07 p.m. with a quorum present.
Approval of Minutes
Motion (Goller): approve the minutes of the June 17, 2015 meeting as distributed - approved 6-0. 

Future meeting schedule
The committee discussed how often to meet in the coming months with no elections, other than an Atlantic Beach city election in two weeks, in the offing until the Presidential primary in March 2016. Suggestions were made to meet in September to hear a report on the operation of the August 25th Atlantic Beach city election and in November to discuss any election-related legislative proposals may be taken up by the Florida Legislature when it begins its 2016 session in January. Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan said that he had reviewed the Election Advisory Panel’s legislative charge and believes that many of the problems the panel was created to address in 2001 were dealt with on a state level by the election law changes passed by the Legislature in 2003. He suggested that the body meet quarterly as authorized or as needed to address legitimate issues within its charge, but not to meet on a monthly basis just for the sake of meeting. Natalie Alden reported that the change in the regular meeting day from the third Wednesday to the second Wednesday of the month has been problematic for her schedule; she would prefer a first or third Wednesday for purposes of her availability.
Supervisor of Elections report
Supervisor Hogan reported that the transition of administrations from the former to the current Supervisor is going well. He is in the process of replacing all four of the SOE’s training supervisors who left during the transition for a variety of reasons. He does not plan to have a Deputy Supervisor, believing that the staff of 34 is small enough to do without that position. He is still in the process of evaluating the capabilities and needs of the staff. He is waiting like every other interested observer to see how the Florida Legislature complies with the court mandate to re-draw several Congressional districts. John Libby on his staff is watching the process closely to determine its impact on Jacksonville’s voting precincts as District 5 is changed.  In response to a question from Leslie Goller, Mr. Hogan said that Mr. Libby’s responsibilities will include some of the duties previously performed by Chief Elections Assistant Robert Phillips, including precinct mapping. Mr. Libby will not perform any election consulting services while employed by the Supervisor of Elections’ office.
Mr. Hogan expressed his belief that successful elections depend very heavily on good information technology systems and equipment and on trained poll workers. He has set up a poll worker focus group to offer opinions about what is and is not working well and to make suggestions for improvements.  Suggestions for needed improvements have thus far revolved primarily around training improvements, more timely receipt of pay for time worked, and more timely notice of upcoming events. He is looking at the possibility of relocating most of the SOE staff to the Elections Center at Imeson and keeping only a small staff in a downtown office, probably in another building. The current Monroe Street building has a leaking roof and HVAC and security issues. A new downtown location would be used as an early voting site, but most of the SOE staff would relocate to Imeson for better efficiency of operations and communication. Mr. Hogan responded to questions about the qualifications and backgrounds of the new training supervisors. Natalie Alden suggested that the SOE’s poll worker trainers receive training coordinated through Beth Meyer, the City’s Chief of Disabled Services, so that the needs of disabled voters can be emphasized to all poll workers.
In response to a question about early voting for the Atlantic Beach city election, Mr. Hogan stated that the city determined that there would not be any early voting for this election. The SOE acts a contractor for Atlantic Beach, providing only the services the city desires. Terrance Freeman indicated his interest in touring the two SOE facilities and Mr. Hogan said that he will invite the Election Advisory Panel to be present at the election operations center on the day of the Presidential primary in March to see the election process in action.
Supervisor Hogan distributed and discussed City of Atlantic Beach historical registration and voter turnout data from the 2011 and 2013 elections.

EAP membership
Replacement members are needed for Natalie Alden, whose term has expired, and for Sheri Treadwell who is no longer an employee of the SOE. Both positions are SOE appointments. Ms. Alden suggested to Mr. Hogan that he consider appointing Daniel O’Connell, a former EAP member, to a new term on the panel. Mr. O’Connell would be a strong advocate for disability-related issues. Scott Wiley asked staff to determine if the ethics training and certification he received through the City of Atlantic Beach meets his ethics training requirement, or if he needs to go through another program through the City of Jacksonville.

Ms. Alden suggested that the EAP’s mission should extend beyond the simple nuts and bolts of election process to include enhancing voter confidence in and satisfaction with the electoral system. Mr. Hogan described how he created a citizen advisory panel similar to the EAP when he was elected Tax Collector for the purpose of obtaining public input and suggestions about the office’s operations. The panel was very effective in making suggestions that were implemented by his staff, to the point that there were so few issues left to talk about that the panel eventually was dissolved after having served its purpose.

Public comment
Newly-elected City Council Member Samuel Newby (At-large Group 5) was in attendance to familiarize himself with the mission of the panel and expressed interest in its work.
Next meeting
To be determined by the Chair, probably in September.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:48 p.m.
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